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To the City of Madison Landmarks Commission: 

Application is made for a Certificate of Appropriateness for replacement/restoration of some of 
the windows on the 2-flat residence at 1219-1221 Jenifer St. in the Third Lake Ridge Historic 
District. It is owned by Jennie & Raja Maunnamalai, who will be owner-occupants of the upper 
unit in the near future. 

The property is located in mid-block, nearly opposite the Willy Street Coop driveway. It is 
surrounded mainly by 2-flats with the similar floor plans and overall form. Siding, trim & windows 
vary but are generally similar. There is one smaller home to the southwest; it appears to have 
been built as a single-family residence but is now divided into a 2-flat. 

The windows in question are on Second & Third floors. Most appear to be original, with the 
exception of the 7 double hung windows on the 3rd floor and the (2) Kitchen windows on 2nd 
floor. 

As identified on the keyed floor plans, there are (4) original double hung windows on the 2nd 
floor that are  substantially deteriorated with rotted sash and frames. All four lower sash are 
being held together with corner irons. In addition to rotted bottom rails, the side stiles on the 
lower sash have internal rot from 4 to 6 inches above the joint with the bottom rails. On upper 
sash, the joint between bottom (meeting) rail and side stiles is deteriorated from condensation 
over the last 114 years. The meeting rails are weathered from lack of varnish finish.  

On the 3rd floor there are (4) double hung windows in the side and rear gable ends that have 
previously replaced sash that are coming apart. In addition, the frames are deteriorated to the 
point that the sills are largely missing (see exterior photo of unit 3D on sheet A17). 

The above (8) double hung windows are proposed to be replaced with Pella 450 Series wood 
sash with aluminum exterior cladding. 

Also on 3rd floor, the special divided light windows on the street facade are not original but with 
the exception of the vent louver & plywood panel in the center upper sash appear to reflect the 
original design. That upper sash does not show any evidence of having had the diamond 
divided light detail of the two flanking windows. Suitable replacement windows are quite 
expensive (over $6800.00 for the group of 3). This is not supportable in the owner’s budget for 
the current remodeling project, so reglazing & refinishing of the existing non-original sash is 
proposed. 

 The balance of original windows on the 2nd floor are proposed to be reglazed & refinished as 
needed. The exterior sills, jambs & sash on all window openings will receive lead-safe treatment 
by a certified subcontractor.  

 
Regards, Edward Kuharski, Architect, AIA

Registered Architect ~ LEED Accredited Professional 
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